
                                                                                                        19 NOVEMBER 2014
                                             

                                                                                        TOWN BOARD MEETING 
                                                                                        TOWN HALL, MAHOPAC, N.Y. 
 
A Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Carmel was called to order by 
Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt on the 19th day of November 2014 at 7:15 p.m. at Town 
Hall, 60 McAlpin Avenue, Mahopac, New York.  Members of the Town Board present 
by roll call were: Councilman Schneider, Councilman Lupinacci, Councilwoman 
McDonough, Councilman Lombardi and Supervisor Schmitt. 
  
The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was observed prior to the start of official business. 
A moment of silence was held to honor those serving in the United States Armed 
Forces.   
 

PUBLIC HEARING HELD - PROPOSED LOCAL LAW AMENDING CHAPTER 147 
OF THE CODE OF THE TOWN OF CARMEL ENTITLED “VEHICLES AND TRAFFIC” 
BY AMENDING THE SCHEDULE OF PARKING PROHIBITED AT ALL TIMES - RED 
MILLS ROAD 
 
Supervisor Schmitt asked the Town Clerk to read the following Notice of Public Hearing 
as published in the Town’s official newspapers: 
 

   
 
With no one objecting to the public notice as read, Supervisor Schmitt opened the 
Public Hearing for public comment at 7:18 p.m.  Twenty-three (23) people were in 
attendance. 
 
Rosemarie McLaughlin, Red Mills Road, asked if the parking prohibition would apply to 
Red Mills Road in its entirety. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt explained that the proposed Local Law applies only to the entirety of 
the cul-de-sac. 
 
Councilman Lupinacci further explained that alternate side of the street parking is 
currently in effect in the neighborhood. The signs that were posted years ago have 
since been removed. 
 
Ms. McLaughlin commented that she utilizes the cul-de-sac because she has a 
disability and cannot walk the distance from her home to where she walks her dog 
daily.  She once again asked for clarification with regard to whether or not the parking 
prohibition would apply to Red Mills Road in its entirety. 
 
Councilman Schneider clarified that the proposed Local Law applies to the entirety of 
the cul-de-sac, not the entirety of Red Mills Road. 
 
Councilman Lupinacci added that the Local Law would apply to both sides of the cul-
de-sac. 
 
Ms. McLaughlin inquired what time of day that illegal activities are purported to be 
taking place in the area and noted that there are usually between one to six walkers at 
the cul-de-sac until dark each day.  She went on to state that if she could not park in the 
cul-de-sac, she would have to park in front of someone else’s house. 
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Councilwoman McDonough pointed out that winter all-night parking regulations are in 
effect for all Town of Carmel roadways. 
 
Ms. McLaughlin reiterated that she has a disability and asked where she would be 
permitted to park when she walks her dog. 
 
Councilman Lombardi explained that there are safety and quality of life issues 
impacting residents on Red Mills Road. The Chief of Police has recommended that 
parking be prohibited in the cul-de-sac. Councilman Lombardi stated that people are 
parking their cars in the cul-de-sac while they walk their dogs on property that the Town 
of Carmel leases from Putnam County, noting however, that trespassing is prohibited in 
that area.  
 
Ms. McLaughlin commented that when the property was being bought, she specifically 
asked if they can continue to use the property and was told yes. 
 
Councilman Lombardi clarified that the matter under consideration at this time pertains 
to the cul-de-sac.  
 
Councilman Lupinacci explained that the Town Board is addressing the issue of the 
amount of cars being parked in the cul-de-sac as well as any other activity going on in 
the cul-de-sac impacting the residents who live there.  For the people who are affected 
by this action and utilize the area to walk their dogs, Councilman Lupinacci suggested 
that as a solution, they should drive to the Airport Park off Hill Street and after parking, 
rather than going to the left towards the athletic fields, go to the right.   
 
Ms. McLaughlin commented that the area is gated off by a chain. 
 
Councilman Lupinacci explained how to access the parking lot. 
 
Ms. McLaughlin commented that the parking lot is muddy. 
 
Councilman Schneider suggested that the owners of the property, Putnam County 
could be contacted to lay gravel in the parking lot to alleviate that problem. 
 
Councilman Lupinacci explained that the Town’s lease agreement with Putnam County 
in connection with the property specifies that the only entrance into the Airport Park 
would be from Hill Street. He indicated that those individuals parking on Red Mills Road 
to gain access to the property are in violation of that term in the lease agreement. 
 
Councilman Lombardi suggested utilizing the dog park at Sycamore Park as an 
alternative. 
 
John Lappe, Buick Lane, stated that he and his wife have walked their dog in the area 
daily for the last two years and have not observed any criminal activity.  He  went on to 
state that the access off Hill Street to the park is often not plowed in the winter.   
 
Councilman Lombardi pointed out that parking is not being prohibited on Red Mills 
Road, just the cul-de-sac. 
 
Mr. Lappe commented that parking on Red Mills Road may be more intrusive to the 
residents in that neighborhood.  He further commented that on a daily basis, the only 
people in the area are the dog walkers and joggers. 
 
Councilman Lupinacci maintained that it is not a designated dog park and people 
should not use the cul-de-sac for a parking lot.  He emphasized that the Town Board is 
looking for solutions and suggested that the possibility of the Recreation and Parks 
Department plowing the access could be discussed with James Gilchrist, Director.  
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Mrs. Lappe asked how the people on Red Mills Road would feel if they parked in front 
of their houses instead of in the cul-de-sac. 
 
Councilwoman McDonough emphasized that the public is not permitted to enter the 
park from Red Mills Road, Scott Road or MacGreogor Drive.  She suggested the 
possibility of utilizing Voltz Park. 
 
Mrs. Lappe commented for the information of the Town Board that youths entering the 
park are walking in, not driving and that the dog walkers bring garbage bags to clean up 
the trash left in the cul-de-sac and surrounding area. 
 
Katherine Ventura, Oak Road West, stated that she just recently started using this area 
for dog walking.  She commented that the cul-de-sac is not the only place where 
criminal activity is occurring and asked if there are other locations in the Town that are 
being observed. Mrs. Ventura commented that she lives in the Lake Secor community 
and that this type of activity takes place there as well. 
 
Councilman Lombardi indicated that other areas will be addressed and that the problem 
is being dealt with one step at a time.  He advised residents with concerns in 
connection with their neighborhood to contact an official of the Town.    
 
Michael Cazzari, Chief of Police, stated that a meeting with residents in the Lake Secor 
community will take place in January of 2015. 
 
Ms. Ventura asked if there will be another meeting to address the possibilities of laying 
gravel and plowing the access to the park. 
 
Councilman Lombardi indicated that the Town will make a request to Putnam County.  
However, cannot guarantee what will happen with regard to laying gravel.  
 
Councilwoman McDonough indicated that the Town of Carmel Recreation and Parks 
Advisory Committee will be apprised of the situation and suggested that residents may 
follow up with them. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt clarified that the Recreation and Parks Department will be asked to 
plow the entrance. 
 
James Shea, Red Mills Road, stated that he lives in the cul-de-sac and believes the 
issue is not about the dog walkers.  Mr. Shea spoke regarding the history of the 
property purchased by Putnam County and leased to the Town of Carmel, and 
explained that there is a legal distinction between a park and parkland.  He pointed out 
that a designation as parkland does not denote public accessibility.  Mr. Shea stated 
that there was recently a chain to specify no trespassing and vandals removed a gate 
that was installed in the area. 
 
Mr. Shea went on to comment that there have been occasions when twelve to fifteen 
cars have been parked in the small cul-de-sac.  If a fire occurred on the street, a fire 
truck would be unable to maneuver through it.  An ambulance would be unable to gain 
access. Mr. Shea stated that it is unfortunate that the dog walkers are being 
inconvenienced however, the safety of the residents who live in the cul-de-sac must be 
considered. 
 
Mr. Shea further stated that there is drug activity in the cul-de-sac as well as the 
surrounding woods which can be addressed by making it harder for the drug culture to 
exist in that area.  Mr. Shea concluded by thanking Councilman Lombardi, Councilman 
Lupinacci, Chief of Police Michael Cazzari and Det. Sgt. Michael Nagel for focusing on 
this problem.  
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Mindy Nardi, Red Mills Road, commented that there are traffic issues in the area that 
ensue morning to night. Ms. Nardi expressed her frustration that if parking is prohibited 
in the cul-de-sac, the cars will park in front of her home. She stated that she was 
opposed to people driving to the area to walk their dogs and added that at times, the 
dogs are being walked unleased.   
 
Socorro Winters, Red Mills Road, stated that she resides near the cul-de-sac and that 
on several occasions her property has been vandalized.  She indicated that there is an 
issue with garbage being thrown on to her property.  Ms. Winters thanked the Town 
Board for addressing the problem. 
 
Brian McElligott, Mayfair Lane, stated that he walks his dog in the area on a regular 
basis.  He inquired if access to the park from Red Mills Road applies only to vehicle 
access.  
 
Councilman Lupinacci indicated that there should be no access into and onto the park 
from Red Mills Road. 
 
Mr. McElligott stated that there was a sign posted at one time that indicated that parking 
overnight was limited and asked if that restriction would rectify the problem. 
 
Councilman Lupinacci stated that it would not.  He went on to appeal to the dog walkers 
to respect their neighbors in the cul-de-sac.  Councilman Lupinacci pointed out that a 
determination will be made as to whether this property is a park or is parkland. 
 
Mr. McElligott suggested that the more eyes and ears in a location, the better it is to 
deter illegal activities. 
 
Councilman Lupinacci stated that it has not done so yet. 
 
Ms. McLaughlin inquired about the exact boundaries of the Town’s property and the 
County’s property. 
 
Councilman Lupinacci clarified that the Town has leased 37 acres from the County 
consisting of mainly the airport landing strip.  Discussion with regard to the boundaries 
of the park was held.     
 
Mr. Shea commented with regard to parking at the park, that upon the transfer of the 
property to the County, there were guidelines with regard to where and where not 
paving can occur.  He also indicated that there were no trespassing signs in the cul-de-
sac at one time because the property was not used for a public park. It was parkland.  
The Town decided that the park would be located where the fields are situated. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt expressed appreciation to those who spoke for their comments.   
 
With no one else present wishing to be heard on the subject of the Public Hearing, on 
motion by Councilman Lombardi, seconded by Councilman Lupinacci, with all members 
of the Town Board present and in agreement, the Public Hearing was closed at 8:06 
p.m.  
 
Mr. Folchetti explained that the required SEQR determination may be considered at the 
next Town Board meeting before considering the adoption of the Local Law. 
 
MINUTES OF TOWN BOARD MEETING HELD ON 10/22/14 - ACCEPT AS 
SUBMITTED BY THE TOWN CLERK 
 
On motion by Councilman Lombardi, seconded by Councilwoman McDonough, with all 
members of the Town Board present and voting “aye”, the minutes of the Town Board 
meeting held on October 22nd 2014 were accepted as submitted by the Town Clerk. 
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NOTICE REQUIREMENT IN SECTION 64 OF THE NEW YORK STATE ABC LAW 
WITH RESPECT TO A LIQUOR LICENSE FOR  ANTONIO C. FOOD SERVICES, 
INC. DBA RISTORANTE SPADAFORA - WAIVED 
 

WHEREAS, the representatives and/or proprietors of Antonio C. Food Services, 
Inc., dba Ristorante Spadafora 18 Clark Place, Mahopac, NY 10541, have advised of 
the intention to apply for an on-premises liquor license for which thirty days advance 
notice of such application must be sent to the municipality, and 

WHEREAS, the notice required by Article 5 of the ABC Law may be waived by 
the Town Board, and 

WHEREAS, the Town of Carmel Town Board does not intend to comment upon 
the application referred to herein; 

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel hereby waives the thirty day notice requirement contained in Article 5 of the 
Alcoholic and Beverage Control Law, and states that it does not intend to offer any 
comments regarding said application, for a liquor license at the premises referred to 
herein; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Town Clerk Ann Spofford is hereby 
authorized to sign a Waiver of Said Notice on behalf of the Town of Carmel. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Schneider  
Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 
PUBLIC HEARING SCHEDULED FOR 12/10/14 - PROPOSED LOCAL LAW 
AMENDING CHAPTER 147 OF THE CODE OF THE TOWN OF CARMEL ENTITLED 
“VEHICLES AND TRAFFIC” BY AMENDING THE SCHEDULE OF PARKING 
PROHIBITED AT ALL TIMES - CHERRY LANE 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby authorizes the 
scheduling of a Public Hearing at the Town Hall, 60 Mc Alpin Avenue, Mahopac, New 
York 10541 on Wednesday, December 10, 2014 at 7:00 p.m. or as soon thereafter that 
evening as possible on a Local Law amending Chapter 147 of the Code of the Town of 
Carmel entitled “Vehicles and Traffic” by amending the Schedule of Parking Prohibited 
at All Times; and  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town Clerk is hereby authorized and 
instructed to publish and post the necessary notices in the official newspapers of the 
Town and on the Town bulletin board regarding this Public Hearing. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Lombardi  
Seconded by: Councilman Lupinacci  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
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PROPOSED LOCAL LAW # _____ OF THE YEAR 2014 

 
A Local Law to Amend the Code of the Town of Carmel, Chapter 147, thereof, 

entitled "Vehicle and Traffic."  
 

BE IT ENACTED by the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, County of Putnam, 
State of New York as follows: 
 

SECTION 1.   Chapter 147 of the Code of the Town of Carmel, Section 147-51. 
Schedule X, 
 
 Parking Prohibited at All Times is hereby amended by the addition of the following: 
 
  Name of Street  Side(s) Location:               

                                              Cherry Lane             Both              Entirety of Street 
      

 SECTION 2. This Local Law shall take effect immediately in accordance with the 
law. 
 
LONG POND ROAD IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT - PROPOSAL FOR ENGINEERING 
SERVICES ACCEPTED - J. ROBERT FOLCHETTI & ASSOCIATES, LLC - NOT TO 
EXCEED $242,500.00 
 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby accepts the 
proposal of J. Robert Folchetti & Associates, LLC for the design, permitting, bid 
assistance and construction administration of the capital improvements authorized in the 
Long Pond Road Improvement District in accordance with the proposal dated October 
25, 2014, a copy of which is attached hereto and made a part hereof, at a cost not to 
exceed $242,500.00.  
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Lupinacci  
Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
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BOND RELEASE AUTHORIZED - GUS BONIELLO - LAKEVIEW DEVELOPMENT AT 
CARMEL TM #55.9-1-17 
 

WHEREAS application has been made by Mr. Gus Boniello for the release of a 
performance bond posted in accordance with the Land Subdivision and/or Zoning 
Regulations for the Lakeview Development at Carmel, 1611 Route Six, Carmel, NY , 
Tax Map #55.9-1-17; and 

WHEREAS said application has been previously reviewed by the Town Engineer 
Richard J. Franzetti, P.E. and  a release of the bond has been recommended and 
approved by the Town Engineer and the Town of Carmel Planning Board; and  

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel hereby authorizes the release of the aforementioned bond in the amount of 
$416,000.00. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough  
Seconded by: Councilmen Lupinacci and Lombardi  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 
CARMEL SEWER DISTRICT #2 WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT  - PROPOSAL 
ACCEPTED - PURCHASE AND INSTALLATION OF PROGRAMMABLE LOGIC 
CONTROLS AUTHORIZED - WOODWARD CURRAN - NOT TO EXCEED $5,300.00 
 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as 
Commissioners of Carmel Sewer District #2 hereby accepts the proposal of Woodward 
Curran, White Plains, NY for the installation of programmable logic controls (PLC) and 
appurtenances at the Carmel Sewer District #2 Wastewater Treatment Plant in 
accordance at a cost not to exceed $5,300.00; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that Town Comptroller Mary Ann Maxwell is 
hereby authorized to make any and all budget transfers or modifications necessary to 
fund the service authorized herein. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Schneider  
Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 
CARMEL SEWER DISTRICT #2 WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT - PURCHASE 
AND INSTALLATION OF WATER HEATER UNIT AUTHORIZED - N&S PLUMBING 
SUPPLY - NOT TO EXCEED $5,701.00 
 

WHEREAS, Town Engineer Richard J. Franzetti, P.E. has previously solicited 
proposals in accordance with the Town of Carmel’s Procurement Policy for the purchase 
and installation of a water heater for the Carmel Sewer District #2 wastewater treatment 
plant control building; 
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NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel, acting as Commissioners of Carmel Sewer District #2 hereby accepts the 
proposal of N&S Plumbing Supply, Brewster, NY and authorizes the purchase and 
installation of a water heater for the Carmel Sewer District #2 wastewater treatment 
plant control building at a cost not to exceed $5,701.00; and  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that upon presentation of insurance certificates in 
form acceptable to Town Counsel, the work authorized on the terms set forth herein may 
commence. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Lombardi  
Seconded by: Councilman Lupinacci  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 
CARMEL SEWER DISTRICT #2 WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT - PURCHASE 
AND INSTALLATION OF PROCESS AERATION BLOWER AUTHORIZED - 
GRAINGER, INC. - NOT TO EXCEED $3,830.32 
 

WHEREAS, Town Engineer Richard J. Franzetti, P.E. has previously solicited 
proposals in accordance with the Town of Carmel’s Procurement Policy for the purchase 
and installation of a process aeration blower at the Carmel Sewer District #2 wastewater 
treatment plant; 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel, acting as Commissioners of Carmel Sewer District #2 hereby accepts the 
proposal of Grainger, Inc., Melville, NY and authorizes the purchase and installation of a 
process aeration blower at the Carmel Sewer District #2 wastewater treatment plant at a 
cost not to exceed $3,830.32; and  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that upon presentation of insurance certificates in 
form acceptable to Town Counsel, the work authorized on the terms set forth herein may 
commence. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Lupinacci  
Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 

CARMEL WATER DISTRICT #2 - PAYMENT FOR EMERGENCY WATER LINE 
REPAIRS AUTHORIZED - LEGACY VALVE SUPPLY, LLC - $9,092.42 
 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as 
Commissioners of Carmel Water District #2 hereby authorizes payment of the sum of 
$9,092.42 to Legacy Valve Supply, LLC, Valhalla, NY for emergency water line repairs 
performed in Carmel Water District #2 on October 23, 2014. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough 
Seconded by: Councilman Lupinacci  
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Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 
CARMEL SEWER DISTRICT #2 WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT - PURCHASE 
AND INSTALLATION OF AUGER BRUSH AUTHORIZED - SEVERN TRENT 
ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES - NOT TO EXCEED $1,743.66 
 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as 
Commissioners of Carmel Sewer District #2 hereby authorizes the purchase and 
installation of an auger brush for the influent screen at the Carmel Sewer District #2 
wastewater treatment plant from Severn Trent Environmental Services at a cost not to 
exceed $1,743.66. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Schneider  
Seconded by: Councilman Lupinacci  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 
CARMEL WATER DISTRICT #10 - PROPOSAL FOR WET TAP INSTALLATION 
ACCEPTED - BEE & JAY PLUMBING - NOT TO EXCEED $7,430.00 

 
RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as 

Commissioners of Carmel Water District #10, hereby accepts the proposal of Bee & Jay 
Plumbing, Mahopac, NY dated October 28, 2014 for a wet tap installation in Carmel 
Water District #10, copy of which is attached hereto and made a part hereof, at a cost 
not to exceed $7,430.00; and  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that upon presentation of insurance certificates in 
form acceptable to Town Counsel, the work authorized on the terms set forth herein may 
commence. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Lombardi  
Seconded by: Councilman Schneider  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
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CARMEL SEWER DISTRICT #8 - PROPOSAL ACCEPTED AND PURCHASE OF 
SCREENING TREES AUTHORIZED - MAPLE LEAF ASSOCIATES  
 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as 
Commissioners of Carmel Water District #8 hereby accepts the proposal of Maple Leaf 
Associates, Mahopac, NY dated November 5, 2014, a copy of which is attached hereto 
and made a part hereof, for the purchase and installation of screening trees at the 
Carmel Water District #8 Storage Tank site; and  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that upon presentation of insurance certificates in 
form acceptable to Town Counsel, the work authorized on the terms set forth herein may 
commence. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Lupinacci  
Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   

 
Prior to offering the resolution, Councilman Lupinacci confirmed that the proposal of 
Maple Leaf Associates has been amended to include a warrantee.   
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CARMEL WATER DISTRICT #9 - CONTRACT WITH BEE & JAY PLUMBING FOR 
PRELIMINARY SITE WORK FOR WATER MAINS - CHANGE ORDER #1 APPROVED  

 
WHEREAS the Town Board of the Town of Carmel has previously awarded the 

contract for the above project to Bee & Jay Plumbing, Mahopac, NY; 
WHEREAS, Town Engineer Richard J. Franzetti, P.E. has recommended that the 

Town Board approve Change Order No. 1 to the aforesaid contract, in the amount of 
$1,800.00; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel hereby authorizes Town Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt to sign Change Order #1 to 
the aforementioned contract, in form as attached hereto and made a part hereof. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough  
Seconded by: Councilman Lupinacci  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
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PERMANENT APPOINTMENT TO THE POSITION OF TOWN ENGINEER MADE - 
RICHARD J. FRANZETTI, P.E. 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby appoints Richard 
J. Franzetti, P.E. to the position of Town Engineer on a permanent basis, effective 
immediately subject to the provisions of Civil Service Law and the Civil Service Rules 
and Regulations. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Schneider  
Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 
PERMANENT APPOINTMENT OF ACCOUNT CLERK IN THE ENGINEERING 
DEPARTMENT MADE - DONNA ESTEVES 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby appoints Donna 
Esteves to the position of Account Clerk in the Engineering Department on a permanent 
basis, effective immediately subject to the provisions of Civil Service Law and the Civil 
Service Rules and Regulations. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Lombardi  
Seconded by: Councilmen Lupinacci and Schneider  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 
ADVERTISING FOR BIDS AUTHORIZED -  2015 DAILY CLEANING SERVICES IN 
THE POLICE DEPARTMENT 
 

RESOLVED that, pursuant to the request of Michael Cazzari, Town of Carmel 
Chief of Police, Town Clerk Ann Spofford is hereby authorized to advertise for bids for 
daily cleaning services to be provided in the Town of Carmel Police Department for 
calendar year 2015; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Chief of Police is to furnish detailed 
specifications for the above to Town Clerk Ann Spofford to be used in conjunction with 
the Town's general bid conditions and specifications. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Lupinacci  
Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
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ADVERTISING FOR BIDS AUTHORIZED - 2015 PURCHASE OF POLICE 
UNIFORMS  
 

RESOLVED that, pursuant to the request of Michael Cazzari, Town of Carmel 
Chief of Police, Town Clerk Ann Spofford is hereby authorized to advertise for bids for 
the purchase of Police uniforms for the Town of Carmel Police Department for calendar 
year 2015; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Chief of Police is to furnish detailed 
specifications for the above to Town Clerk Ann Spofford to be used in conjunction with 
the Town's general bid conditions and specifications. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough  
Seconded by: Councilmen Lombardi and Schneider  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 
ADVERTISING FOR BIDS AUTHORIZED - 2015 CLEANING OF POLICE UNIFORMS  
 

RESOLVED that, pursuant to the request of Michael Cazzari, Town of Carmel 
Chief of Police, Town Clerk Ann Spofford is hereby authorized to advertise for bids for 
the cleaning of Police uniforms for the Town of Carmel Police Department for calendar 
year 2015; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Chief of Police is to furnish detailed 
specifications for the above to Town Clerk Ann Spofford to be used in conjunction with 
the Town's general bid conditions and specifications. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Schneider  
Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 
DRAFT OF PROPOSED LOCAL LAW REFERRED TO THE TOWN OF CARMEL 
PLANNING BOARD FOR REVIEW, COMMENT AND/OR RECOMMENDATION - 
MISCELLANEOUS ZONING CHANGES 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, pursuant to Carmel 
Town Code §156-76 hereby refers the draft of proposed Local Law #____ of 2014, in 
general form and content form as attached hereto and made a part hereof,  to the Town 
of Carmel Planning Board for its review, comment and/or recommendation. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Lombardi  
Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  
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(Cont.) 
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
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(Cont.) 

 

 
WATER RATES SET FOR FISCAL YEAR 2015 
 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as 
Commissioners of the various Water Districts within the Town of Carmel, hereby 
establishes the water use rates for said Water Districts in 2015 in accordance with 
schedule attached hereto and made a part hereof. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Lupinacci  
Seconded by: Councilman Schneider  
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(Cont.) 
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 

 
PURCHASE OF ONE (1) NEW 2015 FORD EXPLORER POLICE INTERCEPTOR 
VEHICLE AUTHORIZED UNDER NY STATE CONTRACT FROM BEYER FORD - 
$25,934.00 AND ADDITIONAL EMERGENCY EQUIPMENT SUPPLIED AND 
INSTALLED - $10,690.00 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby authorizes Chief 
of Police Michael Cazzari to proceed to purchase one (1) new 2015 Ford Explorer Police 
Interceptor Vehicle, at a cost of $25,934.00, under NY State Contract #024, with 
additional emergency equipment supplied and installed at a cost of $10,690.00, and not 
to exceed the total combined purchase amount of $36,624.00, and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town Supervisor is authorized to sign all 
necessary documents to purchase said vehicle from Beyer Ford in accordance with the 
contract quote dated October 27, 2014. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough  
Seconded by: Councilman Lupinacci  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
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BUDGET MODIFICATIONS REGARDING PURCHASE OF POLICE INTERCEPTOR 
VEHICLE - AUTHORIZED 
 
 WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Carmel has authorized the purchase 
of a police interceptor vehicle, from Beyer Ford, Morristown, NJ at a total cost of 
$36,624.00; and 

WHEREAS, such purchase authorization requires the transfer/modification of 
budget items to fund said purchase, and such transfer may be from otherwise restricted 
budget lines; 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that Town Comptroller Mary Ann 
Maxwell is hereby authorized to make any and all necessary budget revisions to effect 
the aforesaid purchase transactions, including transfer from any restricted budget lines. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Schneider  
Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 
BOND RELEASE AUTHORIZED - KTT BUILDERS  - TM # 44.14-1-102 
 

WHEREAS application has been made by KTT Builders for the total release of a 
driveway bond posted in connection with the issuance of a temporary certificate of 
occupancy for the premises at 17 Waring Drive, Town of Carmel; and 

WHEREAS said application has been reviewed by the Director of Codes 
Enforcement Michael Carnazza as well as Robert J. Vara, Engineering  Projects 
Coordinator, both of whom have recommended the release of said bond; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel hereby authorizes the release of the bond referenced herein for KTT Builders in 
the amount of $26,625.00. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Lombardi  
Seconded by: Councilman Schneider  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Jonathan Schneider  X    
John Lupinacci    Abstain 
Suzanne McDonough    Abstain 
Frank Lombardi X    
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 
Prior to the conclusion of the roll call vote, Gregory Folchetti, Legal Counsel, explained 
that at a prior Work Session when the release of the driveway bond was discussed, 
there was an issue regarding water flow from the bonded property to a neighboring 
property. Further investigation was made and a subsequent memorandum was issued 
from the Engineering Department indicating that they did not have any objection to the 
release of the bond. 
 
Councilwoman McDonough indicated that she did not believe that she had seen the 
subsequent memorandum from the Engineering Department. At the conclusion of 
discussion held with regard to the matter, the roll call vote resumed. 
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2015 PRELIMINARY BUDGET AMENDED AND ADOPTED AS ANNUAL BUDGET 
 

WHEREAS the Town Board has met at the time and place specified in the notice 
of public hearing on the Preliminary Budget and heard all persons desiring to be heard 
thereon; and 

WHEREAS following the public hearing, the Town Board met with the Town 
Comptroller, Maryann Maxwell and the (amended) Preliminary Budget, (as described on 
the attached schedule); to arrive at a Final Budget for fiscal year 2015;  

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Final Budget, as incorporated 
herein and made a part hereof, is hereby adopted as the annual budget of the Town of 
Carmel for the fiscal year beginning the 1st day of January, 2015 and that such budget 
as so adopted be entered in detail in the minutes of this Town Board; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town of Carmel Town Clerk Ann Spofford 
shall prepare and certify in duplicate, copies of said annual budget as adopted by this 
Town Board, together with the assessment rolls for benefit improvements adopted 
pursuant to Section 202-a, subdivision 2, of the Town Law and deliver one copy thereof 
to the Town Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt, to be presented by him to the Putnam County 
Legislature. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Lupinacci  
Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi and Councilwoman McDonough  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
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(Cont.) 
 

 

 
Councilman Lupinacci noted that the Town of Carmel’s Final Budget for fiscal year 
2015 compiles with New York State’s 2% property tax cap. 
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CARMEL GARBAGE DISTRICT CONTRACT C-223 COLLECTION OF REFUSE, 
GARBAGE, RECYCLABLE MATERIAL AND BULK COLLECTION - ENTRY INTO 
CONTRACT EXTENSION WITH AAA CARTING AND RUBBISH REMOVAL, INC. 
AUTHORIZED - 1/1/15 THROUGH 12/31/15 AND 1/1/16 THROUGH 12/31/16 
 

WHEREAS, the Town of Carmel has previously entered into a contract for the 
collection of refuse, garbage, recyclable material and bulk collection with AAA Carting 
and Rubbish Removal, Inc. dated November 14, 2012, contract C-223; and 

WHEREAS, the Town of Carmel and AAA Carting and Rubbish Removal, Inc. 
wish to extend the term of the aforesaid contract for a period of two (2) one (1) year 
extensions commencing January 1, 2015 through December 31, 2015 and January 1, 
2016 through December 31, 2016, respectively; 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Carmel Town Board, 
hereby authorizes the entry into the aforesaid contract extensions in form as on file in 
the Office of the Town Supervisor;  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that upon presentation of insurance certificates, 
and performance bonds in form acceptable to Town Counsel, Town Supervisor 
Kenneth Schmitt is hereby authorized to execute any and all contract documentation 
necessary to effectuate the extension authorized herein. 

 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough  
Seconded by: Councilman Lupinacci  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
 
CARMEL GARBAGE DISTRICT CONTRACT C-223 COLLECTION OF REFUSE, 
GARBAGE, RECYCLABLE MATERIAL AND BULK COLLECTION - ENTRY INTO 
CONTRACT EXTENSION WITH R&S WASTE SERVICE, LLC,  AUTHORIZED - 
1/1/15 THROUGH 12/31/15 AND 1/1/16 THROUGH 12/31/16 
 

WHEREAS, the Town of Carmel has previously entered into a contract for the 
collection of refuse, garbage, recyclable material and bulk collection with R&S Waste 
Service, LLC,  dated November 14, 2012, contract C-223; and 

WHEREAS, the Town of Carmel and R&S Waste Service, LLC wish to extend 
the term of the aforesaid contract for a period of two (2) one (1) year extensions 
commencing January 1, 2015 through December 31, 2015 and January 1, 2016 
through December 31, 2016, respectively; 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Carmel Town Board, 
hereby authorizes the entry into the aforesaid contract extensions in form as on file in 
the Office of the Town Supervisor;  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that upon presentation of insurance certificates, 
and performance bonds in form acceptable to Town Counsel, Town Supervisor 
Kenneth Schmitt is hereby authorized to execute any and all contract documentation 
necessary to effectuate the extension authorized herein. 

 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Schneider  
Seconded by: Councilman Lupinacci  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Jonathan Schneider  X   
John Lupinacci X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
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PUBLIC COMMENTS - AGENDA ITEMS  
 
No member of the public wished to comment at this time. 
 
TOWN BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS - AGENDA ITEMS 
 
Councilman Lupinacci cited the many residents’ recent concerns with regard to the 
impact that the Town-wide revaluation may have on their taxes and pointed out that the 
Town of Carmel budget has more of an impact on taxes than the revaluation.  He urged 
residents to provide input in connection with the annual budget process. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS - OPEN FORUM 
 
No member of the public wished to comment at this time. 
 
TOWN BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS - OPEN FORUM 
 
Councilman Lupinacci announced that there will be a New England Christmas 
celebration welcoming in the season with traditional Christmas carols and holiday 
refreshments at the Union Valley Cemetery Chapel on November 29, 2014 at 4:00 p.m.  
 
Councilman Schneider detailed the schedule of events for the Greater Mahopac-
Carmel Chamber of Commerce’s Holiday in the Park to be held on November 29, 2014 
at the Mahopac Chamber Park.  Festivities begin at 3:30 p.m.  U.S. Marines will be in 
attendance to escort Santa and accept donations of new unwrapped toys for the Toys 
for Tots Foundation. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt announced on behalf of the Highway Superintendent, that during 
snowstorms, residents should place their garbage totes three feet back on to their 
property and off the road to prevent damage to the tote in addition to providing a clear 
and unobstructed width on the roadway for proper snow removal.  Supervisor Schmitt 
added that residents should refrain from pushing snow from their driveways on to the 
roadway as well as refrain from depositing leaves on to the roadways.   
 
Councilman Lupinacci announced that the Hamlet of Carmel Civic Association will be 
hosting their annual Holiday on the Lake event on December 6, 2014.  Details will be 
provided at the next meeting.  
 
Supervisor Schmitt announced that the next Work Session/Special Meeting of the Town 
Board will be held on Tuesday, November 25, 2014. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
All agenda items having been addressed, on motion by Councilman Lombardi, 
seconded by Councilman Lupinacci, with all Town Board members present and in 
agreement, the meeting was adjourned at 8:53 p.m. to Executive Session in connection 
with a PBA Memorandum of Agreement as well as for CSEA contract negotiation 
updates.  

  
Respectfully submitted, 
  
 
Ann Spofford, Town Clerk  
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	The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was observed prior to the start of official business. A moment of silence was held to honor those serving in the United States Armed Forces.
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